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~Historic District Commission~
Minutes       
Thursday, July 25, 2019

Members in attendance:  Christopher Scott-Chairman, Susan Catling-Vice Chairman, Cari Williamson, Ken Magnuson, Cassie Bradley, Julia Celeste & Peter Rosbeck.  Staff:  Bricque Garber.

The meeting was called to order at 4:12 PM.  Mr. Scott explained the procedure for the Public Hearing & read the public hearing notice.  There were site visits, prior to the hearings for 93 School St, 31 N. Summer & 92 S. Water St. 

Public Hearing:  Loomis 93 School St. (29A-4.1) Patrick Ahearn/agent.  Applicant proposes to remove non-historic additions from existing farm house. Relocate house on lot, add new additions and construct new carriage house with a detached bedroom above. Mr. Scott read the Public Hearing Notice.  Mr. Ahearn distributed plans and made his presentation for this application.  Noting the plan is to move the farm house box to create a hierarchy for the development of the house with new additions.  He noted the “unfortunate additions”, built over time, will be removed. The original cottage will remain as primary on the streetscape with the additions stepping back.  The house is moved back from the street from its current location to comply with the 20’ setback. The historic house will be white clapboard with the addition’s façades to be shingles. The garage is a simple 2 car garage with a detached bedroom above.  The lot coverage is essentially the same as what currently exists on the lot.  Q: Chimney?   A: Yes. There is an existing chimney and 2 chimneys are proposed for the renovation.  Q: We see Edgartown picket on front; where is the 6 ft. fence? A: From the rear portion of the gate to match the existing board with lattice 6 ft. fence. Entire fence will be rebuilt.  Patrick said that this plan creates a more sympathetic addition to the village than what is there.  

Chairman Scott opened the public hearing. Speaking in favor of the project: Tommy Fisher, who lives across the street, sees this as far superior to the plan as was previously presented, and likes it very much.  There being no more comment in favor from the audience, 4 letters were read in summary.  All letters received were in favor of the application. There were no other comments or letters. Mr. Scott closed the Public Hearing and opened the floor for Commissioner’s comments.  
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Cari Williamson sees this plan as a vast improvement from the original design as it honors the history of the house owned by Beriah Tilton Hillman who moved it to its current location from Chilmark.  Mr. Hillman had a long & storied history on the Island and in Edgartown. Cassie Bradley appreciated that the feed-back from the commissioners, regarding the original plan for demo and new construction, was taken to heart by the applicants and sees this new plan as a very good resolution for this house.  Julia Celeste agreed and it was noted that the light fixture on the rear (not shown) will match the other fixtures proposed.  Ken Magnuson agrees finding this plan is much improved from the original submission.  Peter Rosbeck noted that the dramatic change in design is positive.  Susan Catling said this plan respects the history of the house and the street.  Chris Scott concurred and noted that this is a great example of thoughtful feedback from the board,  and collaboration with the architect and applicants has created a historically respectful plan.  Julia Celeste made the motion to approve.  2nd,  Susan Catling.  Unanimously Approved.  

Public Hearing:  31 N. Summer St. (20D-347.12) IMPRIMIS LLC/Stephen W. Berger. Sasha Robinson-White/agent.  Applicant proposes revisions to a mixed use building to include: Addition of dormers, new roof, windows, doors, siding, shutters & materials changes.  Mr. Scott read the Public Hearing Notice. 

Mr. Robinson-White made his presentation for proposed changes to the mixed use building, noting the goal to maintain the exterior but make it more retail friendly. He described the need for a handicap ramp as part of the rationale for changes for the front facade.  He noted that the historic elements will be preserved but the wires and lines will be hidden. The building dates from the 1980’s.  Members reviewed the plans. The dormers are smaller than originally presented, and there is a change to the upper façade to shingle rather than clapboard. Wood rails are proposed for ramp. The wood deck will be painted to match existing. Q: Shutters to be functional with pins and holdbacks?  A: Yes, that can be done. Sasha noted that the added lighting will match existing. 

Mr. Scott opened the hearing to the Public. There being no comment  nor letters received, the PH was closed:  Chris noted that this design was revised due comments & recommendations from the board.  Cari Williamson noted the portico extension is a great idea, and the changes to dormers as requested by HDC are appreciated.  Julia Celeste noted that this is an example of a light touch creating a vast improvement.  Ken Magnuson noted it looks good and fitting on the street.  Peter Rosbeck said that the wood shingles on the upper floor soften the visibility of the dormers.  This building is a 1980’s Salt Box and the dormer design has been improved.  Motion to approve, Cari Williamson.  Julia Celeste provided the 2nd.  Unanimously Approved. 

Public Hearing: 92 South Water St. (29B-11.21) Continued from 6.20.19. Nancy & Stephen Donovan. Patrick Ahearn/Agent.  Applicant proposes demolition of existing 1970’s house and construction of a new house, carriage house, guest
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house & pool. Mr. Scott read the Public Hearing Notice and explained the procedures for the continuation of this public hearing.  Mr. Ahearn made his presentation noting that he has made some minor changes to the submitted plans.  Mr. Scott explained that changes appear to be slight and he will allow the hearing continuation, noting that Mr. Ahearn will explain the changes one by one during his presentation.  After his presentation, if it is determined that the changes are significant, the applicant will be requested to withdraw and resubmit the new plan.

Mr. Ahearn said that the changes are in response to the abutter and neighbor letters.  He submitted and read a letter that addressed many of the abutter’s specific concerns and questions.  (The 3 page letter attached to these minutes as well as a list of letters received from the public, both in favor and opposed).  After reading his letter, Patrick submitted photos of garages and buildings with gambrel roofs.  In addition he noted other homes with outbuildings, on large lots in the village to illustrate that such multiple building properties are not unusual and noting that this Commission has approved several projects with out-buildings.  Patrick contended that the proposed buildings are appropriately scaled for the large lot.  He displayed the plans, on the screen, and provided a mock-up of reasonable site lines as viewed from South Water St.  He showed and described the various homes on the street noting that the Shinn house was a model for the proposed plans, as was the Donovan’s current house on Dunham Rd.  Noting the front setback of the neighboring properties, this plan proposes to match the setback of the Gibson’s house. He discussed various house heights on the street and outlined the setback per the ZBA regulations, further noting lot coverage of approx. 30% for 3 structures not including the pool and decks  

Mr. Ahearn displayed the proposed front façade with 2 additional options; one eliminating the upper rail and portico with lower chimneys but retaining the dormers and a 3rd plan with no dormers creating a more simplistic front façade. He noted that the Donovans would like to keep the dormers.    There is no proposal to change to the size or location of the buildings. Mr. Ahearn read a supportive abutter letter which was received today from Joyce Storm. It is noted that the large number of letters received in the HDC office, have been provided to the members of the Commission with the exception of Ms. Storm’s letter. Mr. Ahearn closed his comments restating the size of the lot, ZBA rules and HDC jurisdiction.  

Chris Scott noted that he agrees that the changes/options proposed are minor and asked the applicant which option is preferred by the applicant. A: They would like to keep the dormers.  Cari Williamson asked what is included in lot coverage.  A: Not the pool decking. Cassie Bradley asked about the rear deck.  A: There is no deck only a roof.

The hearing was opened for public comments with Chairman Scott assured the public that all their letters have been closely read by the members.  Speaking in 
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favor: Mike Caruso said that he is 100% in favor of the plan saying that this plan enhances the street. Mr. Steven Donovan, applicant, noted that their Dunham road house is challenge due to health issues. Additionally, the applicants see this house as improving the neighborhood.

Speaking in Opposition: Ivan Bradbury of 87 & 85 S. Water said that it is not relevant how big the lot is, what matters is, what is seen from the road.  The Donovan’s existing house in its context is fine but lot does not fit in the streetscape saying that context is everything. He said that the out buildings should be similar in design to the primary building.  Jane Bradbury, noting the HDC guidelines prohibiting of 3 bay garages, said that her garage was built prior to the updated guidelines. She further noted that the Wastewater Dept. calls for a maximum of 6 bedrooms. Mrs. Bradbury went on to say that she appreciates the modifications to the front façade to simplify the house but agrees with her husband that the style of the out-buildings do not ‘work’ with the primary house. John Tankard of 16 School St. sees option 3 as successful in creating a quiet presence. He, too, has a problem with the gambrel roofs seeing them as inconsistent with the primary house plan.  Sarah Jane Hughes said that she is impressed with option C and/but sees option B as a nice 2nd choice.  She said that her problem is with the auxiliary buildings and the view corridors, noting that out-buildings should be smaller and styled to be in greater compliance with the main house. She, too, voiced concerns about the number of proposed bedrooms and unfinished space with bathrooms as far in excess of what is permitted.  Heather Cohen noted large, stately houses have their place.  Emily Brown said that the changes to the front façade tone it down, but sees issue with the rear structures. Carole Grant abutter but also ZBA board member (speaking only as an abutter), noted that the overall abutter’s input should be considered. Chris Scott noting the many abutter letters were closely read and considered and are much appreciated. Mr. Scott said that the Commissioners are not always unanimous in thoughts and thanked the abutters for their thoughtful comments. 

In closing the Public Hearing, Mr. Scott agreed that the number of bedrooms are not normally a consideration unless the rooms requires exterior egress, however, as the bedroom count is a recurring issue or concern, we are aware that wastewater has reviewed the plan which may well influence other modifications to the design. Mr. Scott noted there is a consistent theme concerning the architectural style of the auxiliary structures.  He explained that unlike ZBA, the HDC attempts to be more collaborative in working with the parties and recommend that the applicant have discussions with both the Wastewater Dept. and with abutters and neighbors. 

Patrick Ahearn said that he does not agree with a suggestion of matching the accessory structures to the primary structure and does not see these buildings as 
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being  junior versions of the main house.  He sees architectural variety as a positive feature of the project.

Mr. Scott said that while he does not disagree with Mr. Ahearn, regarding variety, it is important to listen to the neighbors who are saying the styling does matter.  
Mr. Ahearn suggested splitting the approval vote for the main house and the accessory structures.  Cassie Bradley noted she does not think splitting up the project is a good idea and thinks the Commission should consider the entire project collectively.  Chris Scott concurred. Julia Celeste does not feel this applicant should be decided in pieces. Peter Rosbeck requested a member poll regarding the demolition. It was noted that such a poll is not binding on any future decision. There were no comments from the members favoring the retention of the existing house. It was noted by several that the removal of the dormers creates a less imposing building. Ken Magnuson agreed and is happy to see the removal of the portico and railing. Peter Rosbeck likes the removal of the portico but the thinks the dormers help to break up the large roof line.   Susan noted the photo examples provided by Mr. Ahearn do not show houses with dormers. She, too, has a style issue with the out-buildings.  Cassie said that initially she did not see this big house at this location as an improvement to the streetscape, but likes the changes with the removal of the portico & dormers. She, too, would like to see consideration of changes to the auxiliary structures. 

Chris Scott noted the modifications to the front help considerably with a ‘tweak’ to option B or the simplicity of option C. He noted the popular desire to see a reworking of the accessory structures. He explained to the applicant that this board approves approximately 90% of the applications reviewed, but rarely the first versions of a plan, saying that. “It is a process,” and it is clear that the members would like to see considerations and changes.  Mr. Donovan, commented they like plan B. He sees the retention of dormers as adding character to the house but noted that the dormers do not have interior utility.

A discussion regarding a continuance for reconsiderations of the out-buildings and primary main house façade ensued.  Motion to continue with the agreement of the Commissioners and the Applicants until August 15th, Ken Magnuson.  2nd, Susan Catling.  Unanimously voted to continue with written approval of the applicant. 

5:30 – 96 S. Water St. (29B-11.21) Penny Goodman. Patrick Ahearn/agent.  Applicant proposes to replace current crawl space with a full basement & addition of window wells.  Ken Magnuson is recused as his father is the contractor on this job. Mr. Ahearn made his presentation, noting no change to the house or the architecture the house remains in its current location and foundation elevation will remain the same.  Selectmen have previously voted that the tree may not be 
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removed.  Mr. Ahearn said that that the tree does not affect application as there is no foundation planned under the garage area. Members do not see this 
application as requiring a Public Hearing.  Motion to approve, Peter Rosbeck. 
2nd,  Chris Scott. Voted to approve. 

New Old Business:  
Minutes 7.11.19 Susan Catling made the motion to approve the minutes.   Julia Celeste provided the 2nd.  Unanimously approved. 

Adjourned:  6:49.


          Respectfully submitted:

          Bricque Garber



 
Approved: ____________________________________    date:  8.15.19
                                   Christopher Scott, Chairman
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